

www.nrcat.org campaign@nrcat.org 202-547-1920

August 22, 2016

Governor Jerry Brown State Capitol, Suite 1173 Sacramento, CA 95814

## Dear Governor Brown:

We write as clergy and religious leaders in California from a diverse array of faith traditions who stand together in strong support for SB 1143, a bill that would limit the immoral practice of placing youth in long-term isolation in California's juvenile facilities. Building on your commitment to promote policies rooted in restorative justice and opportunity, SB 1143 will set nationally recognized best standards into law regarding the use of "room confinement" in juvenile facilities. As moral leaders in our state, we urge you to support this bill.

Our various faith traditions hold in common a belief in the inherent dignity of every person, and the importance of fostering the health, potential and growth of every child. We have heard the brave testimony of the young people in our state who have survived isolation, and we stand in solidarity with them in declaring that not only does placing youth in conditions of isolation disrupt brain development, it demonstrates a fundamental failure to provide youth with the tools for a future of possibility and hope.

SB 1143, authored by Senator Mark Leno and sponsored by juvenile justice experts and advocates, as well as the Chief Probation Officers of California, recognizes the importance of education, programming and other pro-social activities that help improve outcomes for youth and meet the rehabilitative goals of the juvenile justice system. SB 1143 offers California an historic opportunity to lead the country in setting nationally recognized best standards to improve youth outcomes. This bill is in keeping with federal efforts and reforms in states throughout the country to limit the use of long-term isolation for youth and adults, in favor of humane alternatives that prioritize rehabilitation and public safety. Earlier this year, President Obama fundamentally questioned the practice of solitary confinement, describing it as "an affront to our common humanity." He issued a Presidential Memorandum to limit the use of isolation, which includes limits in federal juvenile facilities to a maximum of three hours, and a ban on its use for the purposes of punishment or discipline.

At our juvenile facilities, isolation makes everyone unsafe, which includes not only the youth, but also the staff. We believe that there are different interventions that could lead to better and safer outcomes. Our support for SB 1143 is rooted in our concern for the toxic environment isolation creates within facilities, including the high incidence of suicide amongst youth held in isolation. We affirm that facility safety, and public safety, can be maintained consistent with principles of human dignity and human rights.



Extended solitary confinement is globally recognized as torture, and a practice that should be abolished for young people. Juan Mendez, the United Nations Special Rapporteur on Torture, has testified that prolonged solitary confinement in excess of 15 days should be subject to an absolute prohibition based on scientific evidence of its psychological damage. He has called for a ban on its use for those most vulnerable to its impacts, including youth. In 2015, the United Nations General Assembly adopted a revised version of the UN Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners to reflect these standards, known as the 'Nelson Mandela Rules.'

For all of the above reasons, and for the sake of bringing dignity and restored hope to our state's most vulnerable youth, we urge you to support SB 1143, and we stand with you in this important and needed legislation.

## Sincerely,

Salam Al-Marayati - Los Angeles, CA Hussam Ayloush - Anaheim, CA Rev. Beverly Brewster - San Anselmo, CA Rabbi Sharon Brous - Los Angeles, CA Bishop Minerva Carcaño - Pasadena, CA Rabbi Aryeh Cohen - Los Angeles, CA Rev. Jim Conn - Santa Monica, CA Sr. Jo Ann De Quattro, SNJM - Los Angeles Rabbi Elliot Dorff - Beverly Hills, CA Rev. David Farley - Los Angeles, CA Ms. Jan Adams - San Francisco, CA Rabbi Ruth Adar - San Leandro, CA Ms. Julie Alley - Long Beach, CA Rev. Dr. Eileen Altman - East Palo Alto, CA Jon Anderholm - Cazadero, CA Chaplain Brent Anderson - Berkeley, CA Elder J Angell - Rescue, CA Rabbi Melanie Aron - Los Gatos, CA Dr. Nancy Arvold - Richmond, CA Rosemary Baxter Baker - Altadena, CA Chaplain Julianne Barber - San Diego, CA Ms. Bernadette Barberini - Alameda, CA Mr. Tim Barrington - Sunnyvale, CA Rev. Guy R. Belliss - Corona, CA Barbara Berman - San Francisco, CA Kathy Bloch - Carmichael, CA Rabbi Mark Borovitz - Los Angeles, CA Rev. Dale Bracey - Los Gatos, CA Mrs. Dolores Brady - San Francisco, CA Rev. Dennis Brand - San Luis Obispo, CA

Rabbi Morley Feinstein - Los Angeles, CA Rabbi Marvin Goodman - Foster City, CA Rabbi Joshua Levine Grater - Pasadena, CA Laura Magnani - San Francisco, CA Rev. Dr. Timothy Murphy - Los Angeles, CA Rev. Scott Quinn - San Rafael, CA Rev. Canon Susan Russell - Pasadena, CA Imam Tarek Shawky - Pasadena, CA Imam Shakeel Syed - Garden Grove, CA Rabbi David Wolpe - Los Angeles, CA Ms. Diane Brenum - Oakland, CA Mary Broderick - Los Angeles, CA Ms. Laura Brown - Pasadena, CA Mrs. Crystal Carter - Los Angeles, CA Rabbi Kenneth Chasen - Los Angeles, CA Noor-Malika Chishti - Pasadena, CA Dwight Clark - Palo Alto, CA Ms. Virginia Classick - Woodland Hills, CA Dr. John Cobb - Claremont, CA Marvin Cohen - Walnut Creek, CA Rev. Matthew Colwell - Altadena, CA Father Paul Comiskey - Newcastle, CA Sandra Cope - Irvine, CA Rabbi Menachem Creditor - Berkeley, CA Rev. Dr. Art Cribbs - Los Angeles, CA Rev. Ronald Culmer - Pleasanton, CA Ms. Ellen Davis - San Diego, CA Mr. James R. Dawson - Torrance, CA David DeBus - San Diego, CA Marlene DeNardo - Walnut Creek, CA



Dr. Jack Diwnhill - Davis, CA Margo Doxakis-Stein - El Segundo, CA I Duron - West Covina, CA James Dyer - San Francisco, CA Rev. Paige Eaves - Irvine, CA Rabbi Lisa Edwards - Los Angeles, CA Rabbi Serena Eisenberg - Palo Alto, CAMs. Rhea Farley - Oakland, CA Cantor Devorah Felder-Levy - Los Gatos, CA Ms. Felicity Figueroa - Irvine, CA Mr. Ed Fisher - Pasadena, CA Ellen Flores - Lakeside, CA Mr. Wayne P. Flottman - Torrance, CA Mrs. Ellen Franzen - Berkeley, CA Ms. Sherrill Futrell - Davis, CA Rev. Francisco Garcia - Inglewood, CA Ms. Robin Gaura - Santa Cruz, CA Ms. Cathrerine Gentile - Santa Monica, CA Rev. Dr. Diana Gibson - Menlo Park, CA Rabbi Dr. Miriyam Glazer - Los Angeles, CA Rabbi Susan Goldberg - Los Angeles, CA Dr. John Goldthwait - Topanga, CA Mr. Michael Gomel - San Diego, CA Mary Gorman - Los Angekes, CA Rabbi Roberto Graetz - Lafayette, CA Mr. Carl Grant - Concord, CA Ms. Caryn Graves - Berkeley, CA Jonathan Gross - Los Angeles, CA Rabbi Marvin Gross - Sierra Madre, CA Rev. Norma Guerra - Irvine, CA Rev. Dr Gwynne Guibord - Los Angeles, CA Rabbi Laurie Hahn Tapper - Redwood City, CA Mrs. Audrey Hanson - Berkeley, CA Rabbi Abraham Havivi - Los Angeles, CA Tim Hawks-Malczynski - Monrovia, CA Ann Hennelly - Los Angeles, CA Herbert Herbert - Berkeley, CA Rabbi Joshua Hoffman - Encino, CA Megan Hook - Culver City, CA Ms. Judy Hornaday - San Luis Obispo, CA Rev. Lauren Renee Hotchkiss - Berkeley, CA Dr. Margaret Hover - Claremont, CA Rabbi Micah Hyman - Newport Beach, CA Sr. Marion Irvine - San Anselmo, CA Rabbi Debbie Israel - Watsonville, CA

Rabbi Daria Jacobs-Velde - Sebastopol, CA Rev. Cynthia Jew - Valencia, CA Pastor Eric Johnson - Pasadena, CA Warren E. Johnson - Altadena, CA Ms. Willow Katz - Santa Cruz, CA Rabbi Jonathan Klein - Los Angeles, CA Mr. Karl Koessel - Blue Lake, CA Rev. Peter Laarman - West Hollywood, CA Rev. Robin LaBolt - Sycamore, OH Mrs. Lorraine Latreille - Sacramento, CA Rev. Keyona Lazenby - Oakland, CA Rev. Jonathan Leavy - Oakland, CA Rabbi Susan Leider - Sausalito, CA Rabbi Lisa Levenberg - Los Gatos, CA Dr. Heather Levien - Berkeley, CA Ms. Franci Levine-Grater - Pasadena, CA Rabbi Chai Levy - Tiburon, CA Mr. O Lewis - Los Angeles, CA Rabbi Sheldon Lewis - Palo Alto, CA Rabbi Michael Lezak - San Rafael, CA Mr. Edmund Light - Eureka, CA J M - Oakland, CA Sr. Pauline MacDonald, RSHM - Montebello Dr. Janet Maker - Los Angeles, CA Rev. Allison Mark - Monrovia, CA Kristine Mayberry - Novato, CA Deacon Marita Mayer - San Anselmo, CA Sister Esther Mc Egan - San Francisco, CA Carol McDaniel - Palm Desert, CA Rev. Elizabeth McDonald - San Anselmo, CA Rev. Valerie McEntee - San Bruno, CA Joan McKenna - Arroyo Grande, CA Nicholas McNaughton - Los Angeles, CA Jackson Mercer - San Rafael, CA Yogi Raja Michelle - Los Angeles, CA Rabbi Katie Mizrahi - San Francisco, CA Rev. Julie Morris - Camarillo, CA Ms. Joan Mortenson - Huntington Beach, CA Rabbi Leonard Muroff - Los Angeles, CA Sister Dolores Myers - Belmont, CA Rabbi Dev Noily - Piedmont, CA Sister Mary Norton - Monrovia, CA Pastor Allen O'Brien - Elk Grove, CA Valerie Okorocha - Pasadena, CA Rev. Carolyn Olney - Eagle Rock, CA



Rev. Pat O'Reilly - Pasadena, CA Rabbi Robin Podolsky - Los Angeles, CA Rev. John Pomeroy - La Crescenta, CA Rev. Sheri Randolph - Barstow, CA Ms. Gertrude Reagan - Palo Alto, CA Maryellen Redish - Palm Springs, CA Ms. Trudi Reinhardt - Palo Alto, CA Allen Reynolds - Baldwin Park, CA Ms. Yolanda Reynolds - San Jose, CA Rev. Bob Rhodes - San Diego, CA Pastor Deborah Rice - Newhall, CA Rabbi Dorothy Richman - Albany, CA Ms. Eileen Robinson - Los Angeles, CA Rev. Richard Roe - Palo Alto, CA Kim Rohrbach - San Francisco, CA Richard Rosenstein - Los Angeles, CA Carolyn Rosenstein - Los Angeles, CA Rabbi Michael Rothbaum - Oakland, CA Barbara Rothkrug - Corte Madera, CA Mr. Joel Rubinstein - San Francisco, CA Ms. Katharine Ruthroff - Eldridge, CA Rev. Stephanie Ryder - Mill Valley, CAMs. Maija Schaefer - Novato, CA Rev. Janine Schenone - San Diego, CA Rev. Dana Schindler - Elcho, WI Mr. Erik Schnabel - San Francisco, CA Rev. Andrew Schwiebert - Monrovia, CA

Imam Tarek Shawky - Pasadena, CA Pastor Donald Shenk - San Marino, CA Libby Sholes - Sacramento, CA Rabbi Becky Silverstein - Los Angeles, CA Rev. Dr. Scott Sinclair - Kensington, CA Rabbi Suzanne Singer - Riverside, CA Rabbi Sam Spector - Tarzana, CA Cantor Kerith Spencer-Shapiro - Los Angeles Phil Stein - El Segundo, CA Eric Stietzel - Palo Alto, CA Rev. Dr. Connie Stomper - Santa Barbara, CA Rev. John Surinchak - San Rafael, CA Craig Taubman - Los Angeles, CA Cheryl Tchir - Redondo Beach, CA Margaret Teran - Santa Ana, CA Mr. Michael Tomczyszyn - San Francisco, CA Dr. Royce Truex - San Anselmo, CA Ms. Anne Veraldi - San Francisco, CA Rabbi Stewart Vogel - Woodland Hills, CA Brenda Wallace - Berkeley, CA Noreen Weber - Carmichael, CA Rev. Diane Weible - San Leandro, CA Rabbi Sarah Weissman - Redwood City, CA Rev. Gary Bernard Williams - Los Angeles, CA Liz Williams Webb - Berkeley, CA Cantor Gregory Yaroslow - Redlands, CA Lorynne Young - Pasadena, CA